COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

WEDNESDAY 13 NOVEMBER 2003 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor E Mallinson (Chairman), Councillors Boaden, Earp, Fisher, Hendry, G Hodgson, Prest (as substitute for Councillor Parsons) and K Rutherford

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Firth attended the meeting and Councillor Knapton attended for the first item of business.

COS.113/03
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Parsons.

COS.114/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Earp declared personal interests in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members, in respect of the new spending bid on Rural Regeneration.  He stated that his interest was in respect of his role as an Executive Member on the Parish Councils Association and as a Member of the Carlisle Association of Local Councils.

Councillor Earp also declared a personal interest in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members, in respect of the new spending bid on Advice Agencies.  He stated that his interest was in respect of his role as a Trustee of the Citizens Advice Bureau.

Councillor E Mallinson declared personal interests in accordance with the 

Code of Conduct for Members, in respect of any items which might mention Cumbria County Council or Carlisle Housing Association.  She stated that her interests were in respect of her role as a County Councillor and as a Member of the Carlisle Housing Association Board.

Councillor Prest declared personal interests in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members, in respect of any items which might mention Carlisle Housing Association.  She stated that her interest was in respect of her role on the Board of Carlisle Housing Association.

Councillor Fisher declared a personal interest in accordance with the Code of Conduct for Members, in respect of the call-in on Tullie card eligibility.  She stated that her interest was in respect of her Membership of the Friends of Tullie House.

COS.115/03
MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 28 August and 2 October 2003 were signed by the Chairman as correct records of the meetings.

COS.116/03
CALL-IN OF DECISION – TULLIE CARD ELIGIBILITY

Councillors Boaden, Hendry and K Rutherford had called-in for scrutiny, individual Portfolio Holder Decision PF.24/03 taken by Councillor Knapton dealing with Tullie Card eligibility.  Councillor’s Knapton decision had been “to extend the eligibility of the Tullie Card to Eden residents as part of the Local Strategic Partnership for a trial period commencing in November 2003 and ending 31 March 2004”.

The Members who had called-in the Decision outlined their concerns as follows:-

(a) Why was such a decision taken as a delegated matter by a Portfolio Holder with no paperwork, no costings information and no apparent basis for restricting extension to Eden residents only?

(b) Concerns about the budgetary pressures that Tullie House has been under and the costs that this scheme may have for Tullie House.

(c) Giving subsidised facilities to residents of Eden was discriminatory as they were not also being given to other areas surrounding Carlisle.

(d) There was no information on how Tullie House proposed to generate income from the new people who would be going to visit the museum with the new Tullie Cards ie how do you ensure that they stay long enough to spend money in shops and restaurant?

(e) There was a concern that it was not being rolled out to the rest of Cumbria and other areas including South West Scotland and parts of Northumberland.

The Head of Culture Leisure and Sport had submitted his report which had been presented to the Executive on 25 November 2002 (TC.233/02) on Tullie House savings proposals.  Members had requested this information.

The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport then explained that the decision to extend the eligibility of the Tullie Card to Eden residents was a pilot scheme which it was proposed would run from November 2003 until 31 March 2004.  On the basis of the success of this pilot it was envisaged that there would be consideration of extension of the scheme to the rest of Cumbria and to other areas including South West Scotland and parts of Northumberland.  He advised that currently there is a significant take-up of the special activities at Tullie House, by people in Eden.  The proposal to extend eligibility to Eden residents was part of a marketing tool.  The Tullie Card is currently available for £2.50 for Carlisle residents and the card lasts for life.  The proposal in relation to Eden residents would be to charge one relevant full admission price for a Tullie card which could then be used for a limited period of time.

In addition, Carlisle’s role as a regional centre means that a number of activities in the city have an impact which is wider than the City Council boundary.  A trial extension of Tullie card eligibility acknowledges this wider impact.

Councillor Knapton then commented that the reasons behind the decision were that it was a marketing trial and not a permanent arrangement which had been approved.  It was anticipated that there would not be any net costs to Tullie House but that they were expecting a net gain.  The extension of the Tullie Card to Eden residents only was on the basis of the number of visitors that Tullie House already receives from that area.  He added that legal advice had been taken regarding the Portfolio Holder making this decision and the advice had been that he could make this decision and it did not have to be taken by the Executive.

After hearing from the Officer and the Portfolio Holder Members raised the following concerns:

(a)
None of the information which had been presented at the meeting today was available in the way of background papers or evidence as a basis for the decision which was taken.  The lack of background papers for Overview and Scrutiny Members and for the public meant that it was difficult to see the basis on which the decision had been made.  There were concerns that this was not the way that the Authority should conduct its business.

(b) There were concerns that the proposed time period for the trial was not long enough to draw any meaningful conclusions from it.

(c) No costing information had been available for Members to scrutinise.

(d) There did not appear to be any reciprocal arrangement from Eden with Carlisle residents being allowed access to facilities in Eden at a cheaper rate.  Carlisle should not be seen as a soft touch.

(e) If Tullie Card eligibility is to be extended it seemed to be discriminatory to extend it to Eden only, when it was not being extended to other areas within Cumbria, South West Scotland and Northumberland.

Councillor Knapton and the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport then answered Members’ questions in relation to specific aspects including proposals for marketing this trial period initiative, anticipated charges for the Tullie cards for Eden residents.  Arrangements would be put in place for the monitoring of the trial period initiative.  The methods used to monitor people who had visited Tullie House in the past to ascertain how many came from the Eden area were also outlined.

Councillor Boaden, seconded by Councillor Rutherford, proposed that the matter should be referred to the full City Council.

At 10.40 am the meeting had to be adjourned due to a fire alarm.  The meeting was reconvened at 11.00 am.

[Note – In relation to the fire alarm, Members were concerned that there was no means for visitors to sign into the Civic Centre or obtain a Visitor’s Pass and therefore ensuring that these visitors had evacuated the building for the fire alarm was problematic.  They suggested that Officers should look at improving this situation].

Councillor Knapton commented that if the matter is referred to the City Council which next meets in January 2004, the trial period could not take place and this would mean that this Committee was not prepared to carry out a trial which was aimed at increasing visitors to Tullie House.  The Chairman stated that these comments were an insult to the integrity of the Committee and other Members were concerned that the trial period was closing the door to other parts of Cumbria.  

There was discussion with the Portfolio Holder, during which he stated that he would be prepared to withdraw the decision and take a full report through Executive and this Committee on a trial for the extension of the eligibility for the Tullie Card.

Councillor Mallinson, seconded by Councillor Fisher, proposed as an amendment that the matter be referred back to the decision maker i.e. Councillor Knapton and he be asked to withdraw the decision, with a further report on the whole matter of the extension of the eligibility of Tullie Cards to wider areas and/or for a longer time period, including detailed costings of potential options, to be submitted to the Executive and to this Committee.

Following voting on Councillor Boaden’s proposal and Councillor Mallinson’s amendment, and with the Chairman exercising her casting vote, it was:

RESOLVED – That the matter be referred back to the decision maker i.e., Councillor Knapton, on the understanding that he has withdrawn this Decision and he further report on extension of the Tullie Card eligibility, including more options for extension to wider areas and/or a longer trial period, be submitted to the Executive and this Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee.

COS.117/03
MONITORING RURAL POLICY

It was noted that Councillor Bowman and Ms Rankin had submitted their apologies for this part of the meeting.  

Mr D Beaty, the Economic Development Manager, introduced Mr R Pealing, the Head of Programme Strategies for the Rural Regeneration Company.

Mr Pealing then gave a presentation on the background to and the work of the Rural Regeneration Company.  He provided details of the structure of the Company, which is an independent not for profit Company.  He then provided details of the total amount of funds available and of the projects which had currently applied for grants.  He gave examples of projects which had been supported and detailed the projects in the Carlisle area.

The Chairman then thanked Mr Pealing for his presentation.  

Mr Beaty then presented report ECD.34/03 on Monitoring the Rural Policy.  He gave an update on specific issues which had been raised at previous meetings of the Committee.  He then provided details of progress with current Rural Initiatives and referred to a later Agenda item on a budget bid to support the continuation of the Rural Support Officer post.  The report then set out the proposed next steps in relation to monitoring of the Rural Policy.

In response to a Member’s question, Mr Beaty advised that “Rural Proofing” is something which the Countryside Agency continues to strongly encourage Local Authorities to develop and implement within all Council policies and decisions.  Rural Proofing is essentially a requirement that when looking at policies, Councils should take into account the impact on rural areas.  Members supported Rural Proofing proposals but commented that they did not want it becoming a “ticks in boxes” exercise, rather it should be something which truly impacts the Council’s policies.

Members then discussed various matters with Mr Beaty and Mr Pealing.  The Chairman thanked Mr Pealing for his presentation.

Ms P Dalton, the Vice Chair of Carlisle Parish Councils Association, spoke in support of the proposed continuation of the Rural Support Officer post, emphasising the valuable work which had been taking place between the City Council and Parish Councils.

RESOLVED – That the following be the observations and comments of the Committee on Rural Policy Developments:

(a) The Vital Villages and Market Town Initiatives progress is noted with interest.

(b) That, in relation to the Longtown Market Town Initiative, the Committee hope to see the Delivery Plan for this in order that the Committee can give feedback to the Executive.

(c) That this Committee supports in principle “Rural Proofing” and that after analysis has been undertaken of the evidence from pilots, this Authority should look seriously at implementing Rural Proofing on major policy decisions.

(d)
That the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport and the relevant Portfolio Holder explore the possibility of Rural Regeneration Company funding for the extension of Tullie House cards to rural areas in Cumbria affected by Foot and Mouth and other potential support to the Museum and Arts Service.

(e)
That the Committee is concerned that smaller groups and organisations should be dealt with as sympathetically as large organisations and projects in relation to accessing and securing funds from the Rural Regeneration Company.

COS.118/03
QUALITY PARISH COUNCILS

Mr Guy Richardson, Cumbria Association of Local Councils gave a presentation on Quality Parish Councils.  He provided some background information on Cumbria Association of Local Councils (CALC) and on the development of strategies over the past couple of years.  He advised that, in 2003, the Quality Parish Scheme was launched nationally and that Quality Parish status would provide new opportunities for Parishes which achieved this status.  

With these opportunities would come more obligations but it was anticipated that it would provide a more professional ethos for Parish Councils.  He outlined the benefits of Quality Parish status to Parish Councils and to the principal authorities.  

Mr Richardson commented that there is currently a City Council and Parish Councils Charter in existence and he suggested that this may be an appropriate time to refresh and review this Charter in light of the Quality Parish Councils status.  Discussions were underway to progress this.

In summary, he advised that this was a demanding new agenda for Town and Parish Councils and the question was, “could Councils deliver the governments expectations?”  It would require principal authority commitment but was an opportunity for greater community involvement in Local Government.

The Chairman then thanked Mr Richardson for an excellent and informative presentation and Mr Richardson answered various Members’ questions in relation to specific aspects of the Quality Parish Councils proposals.  

RESOLVED – (1) That it be recommended to the Executive that they continue to support Quality Parish Councils and the City and Parish Councils Charter should be reviewed in light of this legislation and what is coming forward.

(2) That, as part of the monitoring of the rural policy, Mr Richardson be invited to a meeting of the Committee in six months time to report on the results of a survey of Parish Councils in the area, assessing their achievement of standards set by CALC.

COS.119/03
BUDGET 2004/05 – SUMMARY OF NEW SPENDING REQUESTS

The Head of Finance submitted report FS.35/03 summarising requests for new spending to be considered as part of the 2004/05 budget process.  Those bids which were relevant to the terms of reference of this Committee were highlighted.  

The Executive had referred the report for consideration as part of the 2004/05 budget process with the following amendments – “The revenue bid for recurring expenditure on rural regeneration of £15,000 per annum for 3 years be moved to the non-recurring expenditure list for £15,000 funding in 2004/05 and 2005/06”.

Officers explained the various bids to the Committee and answered Members’ questions.

RESOLVED - That in accordance with Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act 1972, the Public and Press were excluded from the meeting during consideration of the new spending request in relation to the Sheepmount Revenue Budget on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information, as defined in the Paragraph Numbers 8 and 9 of Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the 1972 Local Government Act.  

In response to a Member's question the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport advised that the amount involved had to be agreed with the Contractor and the amount involved was therefore reported during the private part of the meeting.

RESOLVED – That the remainder of the meeting be considered in public.

There was then full consideration of each of the new spending bids.

RESOLVED - (1) That the following bids be endorsed:

· CCTV monitoring

· Advice agencies

· Leabourne Road scheme

· Disabled discrimination improvements

· Cremator renewals

(2) That the bid for the Sheepmount Revenue Budget be supported with it being noted that the amount involved has yet to be agreed with the Contractor and therefore cannot be reported in public.

(3) That the bid for the Millennium Project maintenance arrangements for Irish Gate Bridge and the Millennium Gallery be endorsed, but the Portfolio Holder be asked to highlight to the public the costs to tax payers arising from continued vandalism to the Irish Gate Bridge and Millennium Gallery.

(4) That the bid for Rural Regeneration – Rural Support Officer be endorsed, subject to a caveat that it should be for the period of the secondment of the relevant officer.

(5) That the bid for the Research Student Placement/Equality and Diversity, broken down with £4,000 for a pilot scheme for a Research Student Placement and £11,000 for a part time post for Equality and Diversity be endorsed, with the comment that the Executive should ensure that officers have the support they need in ensuring that equality and diversity is fully taken on board by all officers and Members throughout the authority.

(6) That the bid for a concert in Bitts Park be endorsed, subject to the production of a robust business plan and risk analysis.

The meeting adjourned at 1.10 pm.  Councillor Boaden left the meeting and apologised that he would not be able to return for the remainder of the meeting.

The meeting was re-convened at 1.30 pm.
The Head of Culture Leisure and Sport then submitted report CLS.64/03 updating the Executive on activities which had taken place and are due to take place following the provision of £85,000 funding in 2003/04 to support Community Sport Development Initiatives.  The sum of £15,000 (part of the £85,000 budget) was available to support a bid to Sport England for a multi-sport area in Petteril Bank.  However, as applications for Sports Lottery Funding were not being accepted until April 2004, funding would need to be carried forward into 2004/05.

RESOLVED – (1) That it be endorsed that the sum of £85,000 for the next four years be forwarded to the budget process for Community Sports Development, to maintain and develop the achievements of year one.

(2) That the carry forward of £15,000 from the current year's development budget into 2004/05, to be used as partnership funding towards a Sport England application for a multi sport area at Petteril Bank, be endorsed.

COS.120/03
SUSPENSION OF COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9, in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time limit of 3 hours.  

COS.121/03
BASE BUDGET REVIEW – 2004/05

The Head of Finance submitted report FS.38/03 summarising the proposed reductions identified from the Base Budget Review recently undertaken as part of the 2004/05 budget process.  The Executive had considered this report (Executive Decision EX.264/03) and had referred it to Overview and Scrutiny Committees for comment.

The Committee scrutinised the items of the Base Budget Review which were relevant to the terms of reference of this Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Base Budget Review matters in relation to various items of additional income on Licensing, Cemeteries, Renewals Reserve Contributions – Cemeteries and General Supplies and Services – Parks, be endorsed.

(2) That the Executive be advised of the Committee's concerns that there are no policy based savings and of the request that if there are policy savings subsequently brought forward, this Committee would wish to see the ones which are pertinent to the work of the Committee.

COS.122/03
SUMMARY OF POTENTIAL CHARGES REVIEW 2004/05

The Head of Finance submitted report FS.36/03 summarising the outcome of the general review of fees and charges for individual service areas, carried out in accordance with Corporate Charging Policy.

The Executive had referred the report for consideration as part of the budget process with the amendments as proposed in the individual officer reports.  The individual officer reports considered by the Executive, which were relevant to the terms of reference of this Committee were:

(a)
Environmental Protection Services

The Executive had considered EPS.77/03 by the Head of Environmental Protection Services and had agreed that the charges set out in the report be approved for consideration as part of the budget process, with the following exceptions:


(i)
Charges will not be introduced for special collections of bulky household waste, the current shortfall of £30,000 on the refuse collection budget will be the subject of a funding bid in the 2004/05 budget;


(ii)
The present concession for pest control services being provided free of charge for pensioners be continued.

In response to a Member's question, Mr Speirs advised that the overall increase in charges for his Business Unit would be a proposed 8.8%.  He accepted that his report did not break down the percentage increase in charges for each of the specific service areas within his Business Unit.

(b) 
Culture, Leisure and Sport

The Executive had considered Report CLS.67/03 by the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport and had recommended that, as part of the budget process for 2004/05, the charges set out in the Report be approved for implementation with effect from 1 April 2004 with the following exceptions:-


(i) Allotment Charges – No increase be made in 2004/05


(ii) Tullie House Admission Charge – An increase from £5.20 to £5.25 be recommended for implementation from 1 April 2004.

Members commented that the 5p increase in Tullie House charges could cost more in administration to implement than it would achieve by way of additional income.

(c) 
Economic and Community Development

The Executive had considered Report EDC.30/03 by the Head of Economic and Community Development and had recommended that, as part of the budget process for 2004/05, the charges as set out in the Report be approved for implementation with effect from 1 April 2004.  The area under the terms of reference of the Committee was the Brampton Business and Telecentre with a proposed charges increase of 3.5%.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive’s proposals for fees and charges in relation to Environmental Protection Services be endorsed, with the comment that Members had reservations that there was only a global percentage increase for the Business Unit and that percentage increases were not broken down into each of the individual service areas.

(2) That the Executive’s proposals for fees and charges in relation to Culture, Leisure and Sport Services be supported with the exception of the increase of Tullie House admission charge from £5.20 to £5.25.  The Committee were concerned that a 5p increase may cost more in administration than it might realise in increased income.  The whole issue of charging in relation to Tullie House could be encompassed in an overall report including examination of Tullie House card eligibility and best practice in other areas.

(3) That the Executive’s proposals for fees and charges in relation to Economic and Community Development Services, be endorsed.

COS.123/03
MUSEUM AND ARTS SERVICE – MANAGEMENT OPTIONS

There was submitted Executive Decision EX.238/03 on the Museum and Arts Service Management Options.  The Executive had considered the comments and input of this Committee in reaching its decision.  The Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport had also submitted additional information in response to the Committee’s earlier resolution.

RESOLVED – (1) That the thanks of the Committee to the Head of Culture, Leisure and Sport for his work in relation to the Committee’s areas of concern, be placed on record.

(2) That the Committee acknowledge that Overview and Scrutiny can direct resources and be listened to by the Executive, as evidenced in this matter.

(3) That the Committee welcome the opportunity to view the Museum and Art Centre’s Development Plan and any further reports on future Management Options.

(4) That the Committee would like to see the Guild Hall and the Archaeological Service included in the Development Plan.

(5) That the Committee welcomes the breakdown of total number of visitor figures as detailed on page 4, paragraph 6, and suggests that Tullie House visitor figures should be presented in this format from now on. 

COS.124/03
CARLISLE AND EDEN DRAFT JOINT COMMUNITY STRATEGY

The Executive Director submitted Report CE.24/03 on the Carlisle and Eden Draft Joint Community Strategy.  Ms Mooney advised that the Report was still at a draft stage, although it had taken on board comments and criticisms of the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee and of Officers of the Council.  

The Draft Community Strategy still has to be commented on by a number of different individuals and agencies and would be subject to further amendment, before final approval by the Executive and City Council.

Ms Mooney then invited comments of the Committee on the Strategy.

RESOLVED – That the following are the Committee’s comments on the Draft Carlisle and Eden Joint Community Strategy:-

(a) There is a general concern that it looks like an Eden Strategy with Carlisle slotted in.

(b) This does not appear to be a Strategy, rather a mixture of statements, it is unclear where the policies are.

(c) There are concerns about the funding implications for a number of elements within the Strategy.

(d) There is a need for SMART objectives, a clear Action Plan and identifiable financial and budgetary implications.

(e) References to the City of Carlisle area should always mean the whole area, encompassing urban and rural areas.  

(f) The use of the terminology ‘Health Party” on page 14 was unhelpful.

(g) Carlisle Council for Voluntary Services is referred to twice on page 30, one of the references should read Carlisle Parish Councils Association.

(h) Eden Health Alliance is referred to twice on page 31.

(i) On page 45, it is unclear what Longtown Market Town Initiative has to do with the promotion of opportunities for young people in Penrith. 

(j) Page 51, in relation to Transport Services, refers to Penrith Market Town Initiative but no reference is made to Carlisle.

(k) Within Appendix 1, it is unclear what the difference is between some of the columns, e.g. what we are aiming to achieve, aim/target and what is the desired outcome.

(2) That the comments of this Committee be tabled at the Corporate Resources Overview and Scrutiny Committee when the Draft Strategy is considered.

(3) That it be recommended that when the Strategy comes back to Overview and Scrutiny Committees, it would be helpful for all three Committees to meet together before the Strategy is finally submitted to the City Council.

COS.125/03
DEMOCRATIC ENGAGEMENT BEST VALUE REVIEW –


UPDATE
Mr D Taylor, Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer and Ms C Taylor attended the meeting and presented the Report SP.34/03 on the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review Update..  The officers provided details of the progress with the Review and set out the key aims of the Review which were:-

(a) Make improving Democratic Engagement a priority for the Authority.

(b) To improve engagement of the public through official meetings.

(c) To improve the quality of consultation by the Authority.

(d) To enhance the role of Members and furthering Democratic Engagement.

(e) To improve the engagement of the Authority with young people.

(f) To ensure that the Authority’s engagement with all groups is as effective as possible.

(g) To increase the proportion of the potential electorate who are registered and vote.

A Member referred to Page 5 of the Report and  the statement – “to ensure that the State of the City debate takes place every year.”   He commented that he understood that the Constitution required this to take place, but it had not taken place since the new Council Structure had been implemented in 2001.

RESOLVED – (1) That the progress with the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review be noted.

(2) That the Review Team be asked to ensure that the Trades Unions are involved as part of the consultation on the Key Aims.

(3) That the Executive be asked to clarify when the State of the City Debate will take place.

(4) That the thanks of the Committee to the Officers and Members involved on the Review Team be placed on record.

COS.126/03
PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT – ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION SERVICES

The Head of Environment Protection Services submitted Report EPS.81/03 Monitoring Performance of the Environmental Protection Services Business Unit against the Unit’s Business Plan.

Mr Speirs outlined the contents of the Report and focused on the key issues for the Unit as identified in the Business Plan. 

There was discussion on the performance targets for inspection of Food Premises and enforcement of Health and Safety which had been affected by the difficulties in the appointment and retention of Environmental Health Officers.

RESOLVED – (1)  That the report be noted.

(2) That the Committee’s grave reservations and concerns about the difficulties in appointment and retention of Environmental Health Officers and the impact on inspections of food premises and enforcement of Health and Safety, be placed on record.

COS.127/03
BUSINESS UNIT PLAN MONITORING REPORT – REVENUES AND BENEFITS SERVICES

RESOLVED - That it be noted that this item had been withdrawn from the Agenda.

COS.128/03
THEATRE/ARTS CENTRE REVIEW

There was submitted Executive Decision EX.232/03 on the Theatre/Arts Centre Review.  The Executive had recommended to the City Council that a supplementary estimate of up to 50% of the maximum cost of the Theatre/Arts Centre Feasibility Study be approved from balances, to part-fund the next stage of the Study.  The City Council had subsequently approved a maximum of £26,000.

RESOLVED – That the Executive Decision be welcomed and the Overview and Scrutiny Manager keep the Committee informed of progress.

COS.129/03
BENEFITS ADVICE CENTRE

There was submitted Executive Decision EX.240/03 on the Benefits Advice Centre.  The Executive had authorised Ms Mooney to undertake a Management Review of Benefits Advice Services and report on the outcome of the Review to a future meeting of the Executive.  In addition, accommodation requirements of the Benefits Advice Centre would be included in the Space Planning Report to the Executive.  

Ms Mooney then answered Members’ questions in relation to specific aspects of the Review.  Members commented that it was important to provide the appropriate accommodation for the Benefits Advice Centre within the Civic Centre.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Executive Decision be noted.

(2) That the Committee have the opportunity to view plans on the location of the Benefits Advice Centre staff within the Civic Centre.

COS.130/03
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Work Programme for this Committee for 2003/04.  He reported on slippage in some items which had originally been scheduled for this Committee.

In relation to the Post Foot and Mouth Disease Environmental and Health Matters Subject Review, he advised that the Lancaster Research Project Team had agreed to a meeting and he proposed a special meeting on 17 December 2003.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That a special meeting of the Committee be arranged for Wednesday, 17 December 2003 at 10.00 am on the Post Foot and Mouth Disease Environmental and Health Matters Subject Review.

COS.131/03
FORWARD PLAN – ITEMS RELEVANT TO COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented report LDS.70/03 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 November 2003 to 29 February 2004) issues which fall within the remit of this Committee.

RESOLVED – That the report be noted.

COS.132/03
CHAIRMAN’S COMMENTS

The Chairman thanked Members and officers for their input to this long, but valuable meeting.  She commented on the success of this Overview and Scrutiny Committee in holding the Executive and officers to account.

(The meeting ended at 2.55 pm)
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